Minutes of Bridford Annual Parish Meeting held online via Zoom on 4th May 2021 at 6.30pm
Present: Cllrs Purser (2020/21 Chairman), J Padgham, R Dowding, K Gervers, G Hartnell,

Mrs J P Banks (Clerk).  Cllr A Lord joined the meeting via landline telephone.  No members of the public
were in attendance.
Chairman’s Welcome and Report 

As with the other parish councils in the Teign Valley I have not submitted a resume of the last year as I have tried to submit a regular monthly update to keep people informed with current events with frankly the last year best left as history.

However the parish council has continued to carry out its functions by zoom which on cold winter evenings was a blessing to be at home, however as you will now know we have to return to face to face meetings, in my view a retrograde step.

Our relationship with Dartmoor National Park has been problematic and I would like to explore ways that it could be improved over the coming year.

Teignbridge is trying to propose some form of selective award for people who have helped in the pandemic, I think selecting a few individuals is wrong as so many people in so many ways large and small have helped out and all of them should be thanked not just a select few.

I would like to thank very much all those who have helped in whatever way in the parish and wider Teign valley.

Thanks to the snow warden and team who kept the hill ice free for those who had to venture out.

Also to thank all parish councillors for input and meeting attendance throughout the year.

Special thanks to Joan for keeping us on the straight and narrow in difficult times.

Looking forward to better times.

Stephen

Report from Devon County Councillor Jerry Brook
 As we draw to the end of the year and the end of a four years election term it is worth reflecting on what has been an extraordinary period.

The corona virus has tested the resolve of everyone throughout the county and although we are seeing a way forward with the vaccination programme, some of those challenges will persist into the future. The county council has received considerable funding from central government throughout to help individuals and businesses and to co-ordinate with the NHS processes and schemes to assist in making the people of Devon safe. More latterly the vaccination program spread across various sites in the county has functioned well and has worked very efficiently. I think it is worth thanking the many volunteers who gave their time to make this possible. The overall infection rate in Devon is the lowest in the country which I believe is testament to the people of Devon and their self-discipline. 

The 2021/2022 financial budget is the first for ten years not to be influenced by the austerity measures that we have worked with since 2010. Over the ten years period the council has made savings of expenditure in excess of £280m and now receives £180m less funding directly from central government. The savings have been achieved through reorganisation of some services like the libraries and youth services. A massive reduction in staff numbers, mostly through natural wastage but not entirely, contributed to those savings. The contributions from council tax have increased year on year. This year’s increase being the highest with 3% of the 4.9% increase being ring fenced for adult care provision. The increases overall have helped to mitigate the reduced funding from central government. 

Adult care services and Children and young people’s services continue to be led by demand. 

People in general are living longer, as they get older their needs inevitably increase and so does their vulnerabilities. To ensure they are cared for properly requires more intensified assistance and care.

Young people’s services saw a considerable upward spike in the numbers of children entering the service. This I think could well be linked to the difficulties generated by the lockdown. Hopefully most of those individuals with the correct help will get through their problems.

The highways and waste service has continued to provide service throughout the year. Recycling centres reopened as soon as was practicably possible. A number within the county are to be enlarged to assist in the increase in recyclable commodities.

The highway network as we all know has been excessively damaged from long periods of continuous bad weather. The service during the first full lock down was unable to make repairs in the usual way. This put the system on the back foot for the remainder of the year. It meant that £7.5m destined for pothole repair remained unspent by the end of the financial year. That money has been brought forward to 2021/2022 budget year and will be utilised for the purpose intended. £75m of capital was invested into the highway network along with £50m in revenue. With 8000 miles of highway in the county that amount of revenue remains relatively low. Increases in the gulley clearing services has helped with getting water off the highway, however, without proper jetting of connecting pipe work, sometimes that procedure can be ineffectual. Much of the drainage system is now aging and does require capital investment to get it working correctly. The council have though been successful in drawing down funding from special funds made available from central government to assist in road repairs. This has made possible the resurfacing of some of the minor road network that might not have been a priority. Tedburn, Dunsford and Hennock to name three of those parishes that benefitted from these funds.

Transport links are essential if the county is to become an economic force. Improvements to the rail network along the Dawlish line are progressing. The government have agreed to open the line to Okehampton which will be a great boost for that part of the county. The A361 north Devon link road is to be upgraded in parts to make it safer. The pilot scheme in Newton Abbot to bring speeds down to 20mph will I’m sure be successful. This will enable safer driving but more importantly allow walkers and cyclists to commute in the confidence of being safe. On the success of that pilot I’m sure that will start a process to alter speed limits elsewhere in the county.

On education I have reported often the massive financial disparity in what the children receive in the education budget in Devon in comparison to what other authorities receive in other parts of the country. We have been part of the 40 Group receiving the lowest contributions. This situation has improved slightly, due mainly to continued lobbying by James McInnes the portfolio holder and the educational team. This work needs to continue so that the school children of Devon receive the same financial support as other children throughout the country.

The climate emergency has become a very focal issue for all of us. The recent climate change strategy document that was out for ten weeks of consultation is the blueprint for the future. It clearly sets a timetable for the council and the people of Devon to meet carbon zero. More importantly though it will eventually create a sustainable environment for everyone. It won’t come free or without massive cultural changes and sacrifices by all of us. The strategy though is well constructed with scientific support and I support it one hundred percent.

As many of you will be aware the county council owns about nine and a half thousand acres, divided into sixty farms across the county. I’ve had a significant role throughout my tenure as a councillor in the farm’s estate. This service that is not unique to Devon is though continuing to create opportunities for new entrants into agriculture. Many come to the estate with entrepreneurial ideas and environmentally sensitive farming systems. As agriculture progresses into the carbon neutral future these new entrants will be at the fore front of that aim.

In conclusion the year has been a massive challenge for the council from changing working practices to accommodate the pandemic, at the same time maintaining a solid financial situation whist ensuring all service provision continued unimpeded. Whatever the outcome of the election your county council is very fit for purpose. 
Jerry Brook 

Report from PC Steve Hodges, Devon & Cornwall Police
There have been 16 crimes recorded for the Bridford area between 01/05/2020 and 01/05/2021.

The breakdown of crimes is as follows:

4  assault related offences

3 drug related offences

3 firearms/air rifle possession  (certification related offences)

3 malicious communication/harassment/internet related offences

2 theft related offences

1 driving offence 

The last year has been challenging for all of us and the Parish of Bridford will have been impacted by the pandemic as much as any other area in the country. The beauty of living in such a rural area is the peace and quiet and the benefits of a sparse population will have helped with limiting the spread of the virus. The people of Bridford have done their part and kept to the rules implemented by the Government to protect the NHS. The down side is the isolation and loneliness that will have increased as a result. 

Neighbourhood team priorities for the next year will be safeguarding vulnerable people within our rural communities and increasing our connectivity with the public. I believe the under reporting of rural crime is still an issue and I need to encourage the use of our website/101 and 999  for the reporting of crimes and suspicious activity. Neighbourhood watch is being increased within the Teign Valley and Chris Webb is doing a great job co-ordinating the flow of information. Farm watch and DC alerts are still a valuable tool for connectivity and we need to encourage as many people as possible to join.  

 

The next few months will be an opportunity to get back to normal with what I believe will be a very busy summer for the South west. The restrictions on international travel will no doubt increase the numbers coming to the Southwest for their summer holidays. 

Report from Anne Mayes, Bridford Snow Warden
As the temperature is just starting to show signs of slowly rising, and having seen the greatest number of road treatments in April since 2013 we are coming to the end of a winter that from  our road treatment statistics ranks as the third worst winter in the past decade (the worse two being 2012/13 and 2017/18). Whist we have seen some snow this winter, its disruptive effect was limited to the high ground on Dartmoor and was short-lived. Our first winter action was on 3rd November, but the winter weather did not really start until 25th November and certainly hit with vengeance from Christmas Eve until early March, refusing to completely let go through much of April.
For those that like some statistics and graphs:

Over 220,000 km of road salted by 3023 route drivers

Dartmoor was treated the most on 120 occasions

Exmouth was treated the least on just 58 occasions

Over 18,000 tonnes of salt were used (twice that used in each of the last two years)

Lowest road temperature -7.2°C on Dartmoor on 31st Dec

About 7cm of snow fell on Dartmoor on 4th December 

10 nights with roads below -5°C

Some secondary routes treated on 5 occasions 

27 requests for salt were received over the past winter delivering 42 tonnes. In addition, 462 requests to refill or repair salt bins were attended to by our contractor.

This year sees us celebrating 10 years of the Snow Wardens Scheme; a scheme that without committed volunteers like you, would fail to complement our winter service. Without your support over the winter period there could be a significant impact on the network; effecting local communities, vulnerable people and the economy. 

The Bridford Team went out 22 times and spread 241 bags of salt.  Season extended from 6/12/20 to 12/02/21.
Our grateful thanks to Mike Harding for dealing with any maintenance issues

Open Forum: 

The question was raised as to whether the Teign Valley Larder in the Bridford Church porch is actually being used very much.  It is possible that there are those who use it who do not wish to be conspicuous.   The project was launched as a way of helping during the pandemic and also as a means of reducing food waste.  The Parish Council agreed that it needs to be monitored over the next few months as we emerge from ‘lockdown’ to see if this facility is needed in Bridford.

In closing the meeting, the Chairman wishes to reiterate his thanks to everyone in the village who supported each other during the pandemic.
…………………………………..Chairman    …………………………………2021
